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      Many years ago, I was a member of a Boy Scout troop sponsored by an American Legion Post.  Most members of the post were veterans of World War I.  Like some war veterans, they often told war stories and also talked about an officer named Charles Young.  After I entered the army, I decided to search for information about the man those veterans so admired.  It never occurred to me that many more years later, I would have the opportunity to memorialize Colonel Young at his grave site.  I will now summarize what I discovered during research on the life and time of this unique man.
Birth and Childhood

      Charles Young was born in a log cabin in Mayslick (Macon County), Kentucky on 12 March 1864. He was the son of two former slaves. As a young child, his parents decided to move from Kentucky to Ripley, Ohio, a short distance across the Ohio River. He received his early education in the public schools of Ripley and graduated from the Colored High School in Ripley in 1880. Following graduation, he taught school in the Colored High School of Ripley and, at the same time, he prepared to enter a Jesuit College. However, while engaged in teaching, he had the opportunity to enter a competitive examination for appointment as a cadet to the United States Military Academy. He won the appointment. 
West Point Experience

    In 1884, Young entered West Point with the class of 1888, the ninth black cadet to be admitted since the Academy was established in 1802. The life of a Plebe (Fourth Classman) at West Point is never easy. When Young arrived another black cadet, John Alexander, was enrolled as a Yearling (Third Classman). The extent of their friendship is unknown. Cadet Young had some academic problems during his first year. The mathematic course proved to be difficult for him.  So, in June 1885, he was declared deficient in mathematics by the Academic Board and was turned back to join the class of 1889. During his early years at West Point, his life was lonesome. With the entrance of other black cadets, he found some companionship.  As they were gradually discharged for low scholarship or other reasons, he had no comrades of his race. Left much to himself, he had few opportunities to exhibit likable traits of character and he made few friends. Only a person of iron will and determination could have stayed the course. Each year at West Point, he gained ground and in the fifth and final year, after having patiently shown for the past four years a dog-like perseverance in the face of many natural handicaps, his own class began to acknowledge and respect his finer traits of character. A spirit of fair play induced many cadets of character and standing to treat Cadet Young with the kindness and consideration which had long been his due. 
    Near the time of graduation of his class, in June 1889, Cadet Young was declared deficient in engineering by the Academic Board and he narrowly escaped being dropped from the rolls on this account. Both officers and cadets had been much impressed by his steadfast perseverance and tenacious resolution, and the result was that he was permitted to remain at West Point during the summer of 1889 and be tutored in his deficiency by the very instructor, First Lieutenant George W. Goethals, who had declared him deficient. A high sense of justice and fair play led First Lieutenant Goethals to devote two months of summer work to help Cadet Young overcome a deficiency in class standing. (By the Way: First Lieutenant Goethals later became a Colonel and was the officer-in-charge for completion of the Panama Canal. He retired from the army as a Major General.) On 31 August 1889, two months after the regular graduation exercises, Cadet Young was graduated as a member of the class of 1889 and received a commission as a Second Lieutenant. His class standing was 49 out of 49. Nevertheless, he became the third Black graduate of West Point and the last to graduate in the 19th Century. (Incidentally: Forty-seven years later, in 1936, Cadet Benjamin O. Davis, Jr., became the fourth black graduate of West Point.)  In later years, Second Lieutenant Young's classmates spoke admiringly of his fortitude.

                                                   Commissioned Service

    Upon graduation, Second Lieutenant Young was assigned to the 9th United States Cavalry Regiment. Except for a short period of assignment to the 7th United States Cavalry Regiment, his subsequent field service was with the 9th  and 10th United States Cavalry Regiments and the 25th United States Infantry Regiment. Reason for his assignment to the 7th Cavalry Regiment, an all white outfit, has not been found. Following five years of troop duty on the western frontier in Montana, Utah and Nebraska, in 1894, Second Lieutenant Young was appointed Professor of Military Science at Wilberforce University in Ohio. His predecessor in that position was First Lieutenant John Alexander who died of a heart attack three months after his appointment.
    Second Lieutenant Young was a natural musician and linguist. He played the piano at an early age and had a good working knowledge of Latin, Greek, French, Spanish and German. He also put his love of music to good use by directing the college band. One of his closest friends on the faculty was the eminent scholar, Professor W.E.B. Du Bois. They became lifelong friends. On 22 December 1896, he was promoted to the rank of First Lieutenant. 

    With the outbreak of war with Spain in 1898, First Lieutenant Young submitted to the War Department a request to join his regiment, the 9th Cavalry, should it be deployed to Cuba. The War Department decided to promote him to the temporary rank of Major and gave him command of the 8th Ohio Volunteer Infantry Battalion (Colored) from May 1898 to January 1899. The battalion was not deployed overseas but conducted training exercises in Virginia, Pennsylvania and South Carolina. 

    In February 1901, he was promoted to Captain and given his first overseas assignment with the 9th Cavalry Regiment in the Philippine Islands. He spent eighteen months commanding troops and had his first experience with warfare in the tropical jungles of the Philippines.

    In October 1902, the 9th Cavalry returned to the United States and elements of the regiment were sent to the Pacific Northwest, Presidio of Monterey and the Presidio of San Francisco both in California.  Captain Young was assigned to the element at the Presidio of San Francisco. When President Theodore Roosevelt visited San Francisco in May 1903, Troops I and M of the 9th Cavalry served as a special President's escort. As a Troop Commander, Captain Young was second only to the Squadron Commander as senior officer for escort troops. This was the first time black soldiers served as honor guard for the President of the United States. 

    In the summer of 1903, Captain Young held the position of Acting Superintendent of Sequoia National Park in California. His troops of the 9th Cavalry enforced the rules and regulations of the Department of the Interior, protected and secured the park and wildlife from harm, and built and maintained roads. He hosted official visitors to the park and concluded this assignment with a giant outdoor feast for the summer road building crews and special guest. The Board of Trade in Visalia, California passed a resolution extending a vote of thanks to Captain Young for his outstanding services. Another significant event occurred in 1903.  At 39 years of age, Captain Young married his sweetheart Ada Mills of Xenia, Ohio. They would have two children, Charles Noel, born in 1906 and Marie, born in 1909. Whenever he was assigned troop duty, he left his family at home in Ohio. He chose not to subject his family to the rigid and discriminatory social structure of the United States Army. 

    In 1904, Captain Young became the first black military attache' in the history of the United States. He and his bride went to Port-au-Prince, Haiti as Army Military Attache'. His years in Haiti were happy and productive.  He was also accredited to the Dominican Republic.  He covered most of the island of Hispaniola on horseback, mapped many remote and uncharted sections, and carefully revised existing maps of the principal towns. He sent to the Army War College voluminous reports on the country, its people, the government, agriculture, armed forces, and customs including voodoo. Unfortunately, many of his reports were destroyed by the Army in 1925.  

    Captain Young was transferred from attache' duty in April 1907 and was assigned to the 2nd Division (Intelligence), General Staff, War Department in Washington, DC. In August 1908, he was assigned to troop duty in the Philippines. Upon return to the United States, he commanded the cavalry squadron at Fort D.A. Russell, Wyoming from June 1909 to December 1911. In March 1912, he was sent to Monrovia, Liberia as Army Military Attache' to help reorganize the Liberian Frontier Force and Constabulary. Early in his Liberian tour, Captain Young was promoted to Major on 28 August 1912. While in Liberia, he traveled all over the country by boat, on foot or in a hammock preparing maps of the Republic. In December 1912, he was wounded by a bullet in the right arm on an expedition to rescue an American officer who had been ambushed by Gola tribesmen. In 1913 he suffered a prolonged attack of black water fever which left him greatly weakened and necessitated a leave of absence. He served three years in Liberia and despite protest from the President of Liberia and the United States State Department, he was recalled in 1915. For exceptional work in Liberia, Major Young was awarded the Spingarn Medal given annually by the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) to a black person for distinguished achievement. He also became an honorary member of the Omega Psi Phi Fraternity. 
    From February 1916 to March 1917, Major Young commanded a squadron of the 10th Cavalry during the  “Punitive Expedition” into Mexico. He and his squadron rode to the relief of Major Frank Tompkins and his squadron of the 13th Cavalry that was attacked by Mexican government forces. While in Mexico, he was promoted to Lieutenant Colonel on 1 July 1916. Brigadier General John J. Pershing, commander of the “Punitive Expedition, recommended Lieutenant Colonel Young for higher command duty and spoke of him as being “among those who have shown very high efficiency throughout the campaign.” Upon his return from Mexico, Lieutenant Colonel Young established a school for black enlisted men at Fort Huachuca, Arizona. He foresaw the coming of war and was determined that men of his race would be prepared to enter an officers’ training camp if one should be established. 
    With the entrance of the United States into World War I, American blacks visualized Lieutenant Colonel Young commanding troops in France.  Unfortunately, he became a victim of Jim Crow, sacrificed to the symbol of racism with the approval of President Woodrow Wilson.  A white officer, a First Lieutenant in the 10th Cavalry, complained that as a southerner, he found it distasteful to take orders from a black superior.  Alerted to this officer's plight by a senator from Mississippi, President Wilson sided with this junior officer and suggested that his Secretary of War, Newton Baker, transfer the lieutenant to a white regiment. Had the President not intervened, Secretary Baker might have rejected the appeal for special treatment. He believed the officer should “either do his duty or resign.” Secretary Baker soon discovered that he would have to do something even more distasteful than transfer the lieutenant. Approached by additional members of the Senate on behalf of other white officers in the 10th Cavalry who feared that Lieutenant Colonel Young would assume command of the regiment brought pressure to bear against him.  After toying with the idea of transferring Lieutenant Colonel Young to Fort Des Moines, Iowa where he would command officer candidates of his own race, Secretary Baker found a more devious solution that avoided, on the surface, the racial question.  Lieutenant Colonel Young was transferred to the retired list on the grounds of medical disability that disqualified him for promotion to Colonel.  The medical report stated that he had high blood pressure.  On 22 June 1917, Lieutenant Colonel Young was retired then promoted to Colonel on the retired list. To prove his physical fitness, he rode on horseback from his home in Ohio to Washington, DC (one-way journey of 16 days and approximately 500 miles) but to no avail.  Instead of taking command of a regiment or major installation, he received orders to report as a military advisor to the Adjutant General of the State of Ohio. Colonel Young's retirement became a bitterly controversial issue. He protested in vain as did many prominent Americans, both black and white. Unable to convince the War Department that he was fit enough for active duty, he remained on the retired list. On 6 November 1918, Colonel Young was recalled to active duty with the Ohio National Guard, five days before the end of World War I. In 1919 while still on active duty and at the request of the State Department, he departed for Monrovia, Liberia as the Army Military Attache'. 

                                                           Death and Burial

    On 8 January 1922, while on an inspection tour to Nigeria, Colonel Young died of Nephritis (medical term for acute inflammation of a kidney) at Grey's Hospital in Lagos. He was buried on foreign soil in Lagos by British military personnel with full military honors.  At the request of his widow and the Black press, Colonel Young's remains were returned to the United States more than a year later. On 17 May 1923, the Colonel Charles Young Post 398 of the American Legion in New York held services in his honor in the great hall of the City College of New York.  Among the speakers were the Assistant Secretary of the Navy, Theodore Roosevelt, Jr (the son of President Theodore “Teddy” Roosevelt), Joel E. Spingarn, Chairman of the Board of the NAACP and W.E.B. Du Bois.  Assistant Secretary Roosevelt stated that “no man ever more truly deserved the high repute in which he was held, for by sheer force of character, he overcame prejudices which would have discouraged many a lesser man.” On 1 June 1923, 87 years ago, Colonel Charles Young's remains were brought to Washington, DC. Funeral services were attended by representatives of the United States Army, the Grand Army of the Republic, United Spanish War Veterans, Army and Navy Unions, the American Legion, unaffiliated veterans of World War I, and prominent civilians, white and black. A military cortège escorted his remains to his final resting place here in Arlington National Cemetery. 
This concludes my presentation of significant names, dates, places and events in the life of a remarkable man.  We have one more action to complete and that is to get a posthumous promotion to Brigadier General for Colonel Young.
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